






















































































































































































































































SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK COMMITTEE MEETING  DECEMBER 8  9:00A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:   Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Studen.  Absent:  Greg Pike

GUESTS:  Bill Koons, Tim Alder, Ruth Cavanagh, Jerry Canton, Matt Valencic from the Audubon Society,
Pete McDonald from WRLC, Cindy Nairn, Rich Washington and Eric Haibach from CT Consultants

Dennis asked that everyone present introduce themselves.

FALL FESTIVAL 2022:  Dennis informed the group that the pavilion/park has been reserved for all the
Sundays in September 2022 and the first two Sundays in October.  Once the Brown’s schedule is
available, a date for the Fall Festival will be secured. It was suggested that perhaps a rain date be
reserved as well.  Further discussion included the idea that with vendors we contract with, there be
wording included in the contract that would allow for the village to recoup at least 50 % of their
investment in case the festival is canceled due to weather.  The village lost about $1000 due to the
cancellation of this past year’s festival due to poor weather.

PARK BENCHES:  Dennis asked Ted to bring to the next meeting, information about benches made from
recycled materials.

PARK STRATEGIC PLAN: Bill Koons led off the discussion suggesting that at the February 28 council
meeting, a strategic park plan be presented for consideration.  Rich Washington of CT consultants began
the discussion by asking that as the plan is being formulated, think beyond the funds that are available
today as different parts of the plan could be phased in over several years and grants or other sources of
funding may become available.  In addition, remember to consider maintenance costs.

A question about increasing the size of the parking lot was raised. Pete McDonald reminded the
committee that on the three acre area which allows community activities on the Bell Street side of the
park, the 30% allowable impermeable surface has been used. For more parking, pavers that allow grass
to grow through would have to be used rather than asphalt.  They are expensive.  When asked, Pete said
modifying the grass trails here at South Russell park to be similar to the trails at Frohring Meadows (five
feet wide, one foot berm) would be in accordance with the easement  here.

A restroom facility was discussed at length.  If running water was to be used, a sewer hook up would be
available on the north side of Bell Road.  Plumbing and running water would add significant expense.
Frohring Meadows installed two separate pre-cast one room bathrooms that  use a tank system.  They
use solar power.  Installing a drinking fountain was suggested. It would require water testing and
winterizing.  Hostetler Company installed the restroom facility at Frohring (?). At South Russell park, the
veneer of the restroom building could be made to match the pavilion.  The idea to have a unisex two
room facility that is aethstetically in line with the quality of the pavilion is important.

Planning a partial grassland burn was discussed to improve the quality of the grassland habitat and
control invasive species.  Frohring Meadows burns 10 to 20 acres in March-April every two to three
years.  A permit is required. The fire department does not oversee the burn. Matt Valencic of the
Audubon Society commented on how beneficial this is for bird habitat, etc.

Greg Studen suggested to CT consultants that they put together a list of questions with the idea of
compiling a set of long-term goals for the park land which would include best uses for the community,
wildlife, grassland, forest and wetland areas.  Pete McDonald reminded everyone of the opportunity to



apply for grant money from Chagrin River Watershed and other similar entities.  He added that  the
Acacia Country Club  has been reseeded and successfully turned into beautiful parkland as well as
Orchard Hills which has been reforested.  He added that we should  consult with Paul Piro and OSU land
management experts as we move forward.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz





















SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK COMMITTEE MINUTES     JUNE 20, 2022 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Martha Bistritz, Jerry Canton, Bill Howell, Ted Kruse, Libby Sharkey. 

Absent:  Greg Studen 

GUESTS:  Tim Alder, Ruth Cavanagh, Bill Koons 

The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m.  

FALL FESTIVAL:  

• Libby Sharkey reported that Precious Cargo will be providing transportation from 

Gurney Elementary School to the park the day of the Fall Festival (September 25, 2022, 

from 1:00-5:00 p.m.)  Bubble Wanda will provide entertainment.  The pony ride vendor 

that has participated in the past is no longer available.  Libby will investigate securing a 

Petting Zoo vendor instead.  The face painters will participate again.  There will be three 

face painters working for three hours.  We will provide a tent space for them set up.   

•  Martha Bistritz is in contact with Game Kraze, who will provide bounce houses and a 

rock-climbing wall.  She will also contact the Haney Band to see if they will be available 

to play during the festival this year.  In addition, when school starts in the fall, she will 

ask for students who would like community service hours to volunteer that day. 

• Bill K. will confirm the fire department’s participation and let the police chief know 

about the festival and how that may impact traffic on Bell Road that afternoon. 

 

There was some discussion about providing water for the vendors.  Tim Alder said the village 

could provide water for the petting zoo and other vendors if necessary. 

TREE AND BENCH DONATION POLICY:  Danielle R. would like the committee to standardize 

procedures for people wanting to donate a tree or bench.  Currently there are four tree 

varieties available to choose from.  Jerry outlined the steps that are taken when someone 

contacts the village and asks to make a tree/bench donation. First, the person would be asked 

to choose which kind of tree. They would be made aware of the cost of the tree and plaque.  

Tim Alder would be dispatched to purchase the tree.  The tree would be planted in one of the 

designated areas. Around the playground there is room for 14 trees.  Eight have been planted 

allowing for six more. 

Regarding benches, there are 11 (?) benches installed in the park, not including the benches 

around the playground.  It was agreed that the two benches at the top of the hill on the Bell 

Road side of the park be replaced.  All new benches will be like the playground benches.  The 

material under the benches will be semi permeable brick so that grass can grow through. 

 



There was some discussion about what to do with plaques on benches that need to be 

replaced.  One idea was to contact the donator and ask if they would want to purchase another 

bench and put their plaque on it or remove the plaque from the old bench and display it on the 

beams in the pavilion.  Jerry will put together a draft of procedures for donating park trees and 

benches.  He will email the committee this week.  He asked that each committee member 

review his draft and respond to him individually. 

 

CT CONSULTANT STRATEGIC PARK PLANS :  Jerry distributed a set of plans to each committee 

member.  There are no plans to expand the parking lot.  The Chagrin River Watershed Partners 

should go ahead and install the rain garden.  A restroom vendor should be contacted and begin 

the process of preparing the area and installing a restroom facility this year.  There is 68K in the 

budget for this project. 

MISC.:  There will be three concerts in the park this summer: July 12, 26 and August 8. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,  

Martha Bistritz 

 



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARKS COMMITTEE MINUTES   JUNE 24, 2021  6:30 P.M.

Members Present:  Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen
Guests:  Brian Doering, Cindy Nairn, Libby Sharkey

FALL FESTIVAL:  The committee discussed and decided on a date for the South Russell Fall
Festival.  A proposed date of October 10, 2021 had been agreed upon at the last meeting but
Dennis discovered that the pavilion had already been booked for a  CFHS class reunion.  After
considering the Cleveland Browns football schedule and weather possibilities,  it was decided
that the date for the 2021 Fall Festival will be Sunday, October 17 from 1:00-5:00 p.m.

FALL FESTIVAL ENTERTAINMENT :  Greg Pike reported that the:
Rocket Car costs $250/hour
Face Painters and Bubble Wanda would cost $1800 for four hours
Pony Rides cost $800 for 2 hours and $250 each hour after that

The committee seemed to be in agreement with the addition of the Rocket Car bringing a new
facet to the entertainment options.  Martha questioned the addition of the Rocket Car
suggesting that it is not germane to the festival. Greg will contact the vendor Friday.

Greg Studen spoke with Denise Wolf from the  WRLC. The land conservancy will have a
naturalist at a booth during the festival.  The representative will have materials regarding
maintaining grassland as habitat for the Bobolink, etc.  They will supply their own tent.

Martha reported that Game Craze is still in business. She emailed to the committee a copy of
the estimate for two bounce houses and a rock climbing wall.  The estimate is $2275.  There
was some discussion about adding a third bounce house this year in which case the estimated
cost for all the equipment would be about $3000.

Ted reported that he and Chagrin Pet and Garden are all in for the festival.   He will most likely
provide a how- to- make apple cider exhibition and cider.

Dennis reported that the music group that he had in mind to play at the fall festival was not
available.  He will pursue finding another small band.

Transportation:  Lolly the Trolly is apparantly unavailable or no longer operating.  School bus
transportation from Gurney school to the South Russell Village Park parking lot is not an option.
Precious Cargo may be an answer.

The Chagrin Falls Fire Department will have SWAT team vehicles at the festival.  Life Flight will
land a helicopter around 3:00 p.m. that day.

Cindy suggested that the festival perhaps include a Drone demonstration.



The Food Service aspect will be the same as in the past.  Hot dogs, chips, bottled water,
cookies will be served.  Danielle Romanowski has ordered the food supplies in the past.

Dennis assigned Bill Koons the task of communicating with the Kettle Corn and Ice Cream
Truck vendors to check on their availability.

The question was raised of whether or not additional insurance may be needed for the events
taking place during the festival.

Dennis will check with the Council on the budgeted amount for the festival.

OLD BUSINESS: Dennis will review the recycled materials park bench catalogue that Ted
provided the committee.  The committee will revisit the idea of purchasing park benches that will
be uniform at a future meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:  Greg Studen asked about the mowing of the field.  Bill Timmons cuts the
field any time after August 1.  South Russell pays him approximately $2000-$2500.  Greg
questioned the reason for this, suggesting that Timmons perhaps cut the field but leave the
grass so that the field would retain the nutrients that are currently being taken off.  Or cut the
field later so that Monarch butterflies and other insects are allowed to continue to inhabit the
field.  After some discussion Greg S. proposed that a field management plan be explored.
Dennis asked Greg to find agencies to assist/guide in field management.  Martha has a copy of
the conservation agreement which she will make available to Danielle.  She’ll ask Danielle to
make copies for the parks committee members who do not have one.

The next parks committee meeting will be Thursday, August 12 at 6:30 p.m. at the pavilion.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:22 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistriz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MEETING  AUGUST 12, 2021 6:30 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galiki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen
GUESTS:  Bill Koons, Cindy Nairn

1. FALL FESTIVAL:  Dennis opened the meeting with a discussion of the fall festival
budget.
The fall festival budget is        $9000.

Food and Beverage $1200
Transportation(A1 Limo) $800
Pony rides $1300
Bounce Houses and Wall $2300
Face Painting $1800
Rocket Car $1100
Music (Haney Band) $ 750
Total $9250

Dennis asked that the committee members confirm the participation of the vendors as soon as
possible.

Cindy had a question about whether or not there was any NOPEC money included in the budget
and whether or not extra hand sanitizer and sanitizing wipes will be available and possibly add
to the cost this year.  There was a discussion about the mobile hand sanitizer that is present at
the farmer’s market and if that might be used at the festival.

Greg confirmed that the land conservancy will have a tent with displays and staffed with
members of the conservancy.

Dennis will talk with Precious Cargo transportation to see if their cost may be less than  A1
Limo. A1 Limo has a trolley feel to their vehicles. Precious Cargo uses small buses.

Martha reported that the Haney Band could play that day.  The cost is $250 per hour.  It was
agreed that she would confirm with them a three hour slot.

2. MEMORIAL BUTTERFLY GARDEN: Cindy reported that there will be 15 different
species of plants included in the garden proposed by Judy Harvey. A stake has been
placed in the field near the pavilion where the center of the garden will be.  Jeff Griff of
Lowe’s Greenhouse will be overseeing the installation. No benches will be placed
within the garden. They may be placed on the perimeter. In the center of the garden
there will be an obelisk with a honeysuckle vine to grow on it. At the entrance, Judy
would like to have a post installed similar to the one at the entrance to the butterfly
garden at Holden Arboretum.  This post will have information re the butterfly varieties.
Dennis and Bill Koons confirmed that the garden area has been approved by the land
conservancy because it will be placed outside the allowable 3 acre multi-use space.



3. MISC.  Bill Koons informed the committee that the bat houses have been installed.  Matt
Valencic provided a Bobolink bird count which Bill will provide to the committee.
Regarding a field burn, he proposed that there be a PR effort one year prior to inform the

community about it and the benefits, etc. Matt Valencic told Bill a burn would benefit the
Bobolink population.  Bill Timmons took the hay off the fields last week.  He will be raising his
price 10 % to do that next year. In 2022 it will cost the village $3600.  Two picnic tables made of
recycled materials and designed to be wheelchair accessible were donated. The idea of placing
them in the middle of the playground was rejected by the committee. Ted explained that the
playground was designed specifically with space between each apparatus to keep playground
users safe. The recommendation was to place them just outside the playground area.

NEW BUSINESS:  Greg Studen reiterated the need for a land management plan.  He
suggested we embark on a study, consulting with knowledgeable people on how to improve the
land use. Dennis suggested that Greg identify the cost of a management plan.

Cindy expressed the need  for the committee to actively explore the installation of bathroom
facilities.   The idea of having running water was discussed.  Ted explained it would be very
expensive.  Bill explained that the sewer line is very nearby and the bathroom could tie into that.
Bill has information from a few years ago when the idea of installing bathrooms at the park was
discussed.

The next meeting will take place on Thursday, September 16 at 6:30 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 7:22 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz



SOUTH RUSSELL VILLAGE PARK MINUTES  SEPTEMBER 16, 2021  6:30 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Martha Bistritz, Dennis Galicki, Ted Kruse, Greg Pike, Greg Studen.
Guest:  Bill Koons

I.  FALL FESTIVAL: Bill Koons explained that the idea that farmer’s market vendors be able to
attend the festival as advertising for their product but not selling their product had been
introduced at a recent council meeting. This idea was raised because at the fall festivals in the
past few years, an ice cream vendor and kettle corn vendor have participated and sold their
products.  After some discussion, Greg Studen proposed that for 2022, vendors could apply to
sell their products subject to guidelines and limits set by council so that there would be an
opportunity for any vendor interested to apply and if accepted, participate. There was not a clear
answer as to how the ice cream vendor and kettle corn vendors had gotten the okay to
participate in the past.  It is assumed they will be part of this year’s event.

lI.  FALL FESTIVAL BUDGET:
LIMO $  621
PONIES $1300
BOUNCE HOUSES $2294
BAND $  750
FACE PAINTING/
BUBBLE WANDA $1800
TOTAL $6765

FOOD $1300
TABLES/CHAIRS $  500
TOTAL $8565

BUDGET AMOUNT ALLOWED: $9000

Village workers are paid double time for their help the day of the festival at a rate of
approximately $80 an hour.

Greg S. informed the committee that the Geauga Parks district will not be able to participate this
year due to lack of staffing.

The Life Flight helicopter is scheduled to land about 3 p.m.The Chagrin Falls fire department will
bring their “smoke hoSRVPuse”  apparatus.

Bill K. reminded the committee that a soccer tournament will be taking place on the Gurney
campus the day of the festival which may impact parking needs of fall festival participants.

Dennis will secure four tents used by the farmer’s market vendors, for the face painters and
band.



Saturday, September 18 at 10:00 A.M., the butterfly garden will be dedicated.  The banner is
being modified to reflect the date of this year’s festival.

It was agreed that even though Covid precautions are in place, the food service at the festival
will not include individual condiment packets due to the concern that it would cause extra litter
and the extra expense involved.

It was agreed that another parks committee meeting need not take place before the festival.

III.  PARK FIVE YEAR PLAN: Dennis revisited the idea of establishing a park master plan for
land usage and management so that projects are not taken on randomly.

Greg S. proposed the committee draft a mission statement including all possible best uses for
the park land.  Martha will forward to the rest of the committee, Pete McDonald’s “annual
state-of-the-park” walk through email summary which includes names of qualified individuals
who may be able to assist in thinking through best uses for the park land and how to proceed
including setting goals and a timeline.

IV. BRICK WALKWAY FUNDRAISER:  The idea of establishing a fundraiser selling bricks
inscribed “in honor of” or “in memory of” individuals, on the pathway from the parking lot to the
pavilion was suggested.  One idea was to contribute  the proceeds from this to installing proper
restrooms at the park.

V.  PARK BENCHES:  Dennis asked Ted to bring to the next meeting,  a recommendation of
bench models composed of recyclable materials that the park may commit to going forward so
that there may be some uniformity in design throughout the park.

The next parks meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 28, 2021 at 6:30 p.m. at the Village
Hall.

The meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Martha Bistritz
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